Association of VA Psychologist Leaders* Association of VA Social Workers* Veterans Healthcare Action Campaign (*An independent organization, not representing the Department of Veterans Affairs)

STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES WITH RESPECT TO DRAFT LEGISLATION Furnishing Mental Health Care to Veterans by Choice Program Providers

WASHINGTON, D.C. October 24, 2017

Chairman Roe, Ranking Member Walz, and Members of the Committee:

On behalf of our organizations, we thank you for the opportunity to submit this statement for the record on draft legislation to direct VA to furnish mental health care to veterans by community providers participating in the Veterans Choice Program (VCP). This statement is in addition to our previous submittal that addressed different draft legislation on a Permanent VCP. We greatly appreciate your unwavering commitment to ensuring that veterans receive the highest quality physical and mental health care.

The Veterans Health Administration (VHA), as many recent evaluations have documented, provides unrivaled mental health (MH) care. That care that would be gravely undermined by this draft bill that allows veterans to obtain mental health treatment with a VCP provider of up to eight visits per episode without any referral from the VHA. Money to pay for this unfettered choice will be siphoned straight from VHA facility budgets, leading to incrementally fewer VHA mental health (MH) providers, with a consequent erosion and disappearance of the high quality VHA mental health services that Veterans now receive.

Below we elaborate on the documented superiority and innovations of the kind of VHA mental health care that is not readily available in the community, including: (1) unique expertise in treating Veterans, and (2) training and adherence procedures that ensure state-of-the art, evidence-based treatment. All of this would be at risk -- as would the benefits of VHA's integration of medical and mental health care -- if funding is diverted from VHA to community care without VHA's referral and oversight.

VHA expertise in treating Veterans with Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) and depression is missing in the community.

More than 6,300 VHA MH providers have received extensive training and supervision in the most effective evidence-based therapies (EBP) for PTSD -- Prolonged Exposure and/or Cognitive Processing Therapy. More than 1,800 VA providers have received extensive training and supervision in one of three EBPs for depression. Veterans who received these EBPs in the VA

have experienced clinically meaningful and robust improvement in their PTSD and depressive symptoms. ii iii iv v vi vii viii

By contrast, RAND's Ready to Serve^{ix} national study of therapists who treat PTSD and major depression found that compared to providers affiliated with the VA or DoD, "a psychotherapist selected from the community is unlikely to have the skills necessary to deliver high-quality mental health care to service members or veterans with these conditions" (page 21). Only 18% of Tricare and 6% of non-Tricare community therapists were trained in and used an EBP.

VHA MH patients are more likely to receive recommended psychiatric medication than are patients in the community.

Recent publications comparing the VHA to private sector care's medication treatment for mental disorders found that for all seven indicators, VHA performance was superior to that of the private sector by more than 30%. *x ii Another study found that only 1-12% of private sector patients treated with antidepressants are treated in a manner that is consistent with American Psychiatric Association guidelines (with care of ethnic minorities tending to be on the lower side of this range). *xii

The VHA's approach to preventing suicides is more comprehensive than is commonly found in the private sector.

Each of the ~150 VHA medical centers has one or more Suicide Prevention Coordinator (SPC) as dedicated positions. SPCs provide enhanced care coordination for Veterans identified at high risk for suicide and collaborate with VHA's integrated network of care providers and community partners to reduce suicide risk among vulnerable Veterans. VHA Suicide Prevention policies also include follow ups to missed appointments, safety planning, and wraparound services, and for high risk Veterans a medical record flagging and monitoring system that includes mandatory mental health appointments. VHA also uses predictive analytics to identify Veterans at risk for suicide and other adverse outcomes and offers enhanced care to these Veterans according to their needs. Some of these Veterans may not have been identified as at risk based on clinical signs. This novel big data approach – which does not occur with Veterans seen in the community – allows VHA to identify and help vulnerable Veterans before a crisis occurs.

Veterans with Serious Mental Illness (SMI) who use the VHA have greater life expectancy and reduced inpatient bed days of care.

Veterans with SMI conditions who receive VHA care live much longer on average than their counterparts in the U.S. population. Veterans with SMI who drop out of VHA health care but then resume have significantly lower rates of mortality than Veterans who do not return. Veterans with SMI who have a 12-month gap in VHA service utilization. For Veterans contacted between March 2012 and March 2016, 24% returned to VHA care within 4 months.

In the VHA's Intensive Community Mental Health Recovery (ICMHR) program, MH staff visit Veterans with SMI multiple times weekly to provide recovery oriented interventions, typically in the Veteran's place of residence, which ensures more routine follow up and alleviates the burden to present to a medical facility. Veterans enrolled in ICMHR services had 27 fewer bed days of care and 1.4 fewer admissions on average as compared to the year prior to admission to the program. xvi

VHA's comprehensive and integrated health care response to military sexual trauma (MST) has no comparable program in the private sector.

When screened by a VA healthcare provider, 1 in 4 women Veterans and 1 in 100 men report that they experienced MST. **xvii** Because most servicemembers are men, they constitute 40% of all MST survivors seen in VHA. MST is associated with a wide range of mental and physical health conditions, as well as lasting impairment in occupational and life functioning. **xviii** xixxx*

Given that many survivors never talk about their MST experience unless asked directly, VHA's screening, sensitivity and attentive efforts are crucial ways to proactively reach survivors who might not otherwise seek out care. Each VHA facility has a dedicated MST coordinator position, mandatory MST training for primary and mental health care providers, free MST-related treatment and outreach efforts. All Veterans enrolled in the VHA are screened for experiences of MST, and tailored treatment plans are created for survivors in need of mental health care. Over 938,000 outpatient MST-related mental health visits were provided to Veterans with a positive MST screen in FY14. Comparable screening and treatment programs do not widely exist in the community, where providers are less likely to have experience or recognize that it is important to even ask Veterans about MST.

The VHA's evidence-based interdisciplinary approach to pain management, which is part of the VHA's care of patients with mental health and substance abuse problems, hardly exists outside of the VHA.

Approximately 50% of Veterans treated in Primary Care report one or more chronic pain complaints, disproportionately higher than American non-Veterans. **xiii* CDC Guidelines **xxiii* specifically recommend avoiding the use of opioids in favor of cognitive behavioral psychotherapy, exercise therapy and non-opioid medications as first-line treatments for chronic pain. Instead of routinely triaging Veterans with chronic pain to specialists, the VHA introduced in 2009 a Stepped Care Model in which patients receive biopsychosocial chronic pain care first within VHA primary care. These interdisciplinary clinics collocate and integrate PCPs, psychologists, pharmacists and/or physical therapists to provide multi-modal pain care. Preliminary results show decreased self-reported pain, opioid risk and daily opioid use. **xxiv xxv**

Interdisciplinary pain management continues to grow in the VHA but is very rare in the U.S. private sector where healthcare tends to be fragmented and truncated. VHA accounts for 40% of the U.S. interdisciplinary pain programs even though it serves 8% of the adult population. The

importance of effective pain management, including behavioral interventions, is further underscored by the fact that pain is the most commonly identified risk factor when analyses are conducted after a Veteran has died from suicide. xxvii

In large sections of the country, access to mental health professionals, especially psychiatrists, is quite limited. The bill is unlikely to solve access challenges.

A 2013 SAMHSA report indicated that 77% of U.S. counties had a severe shortage of practicing psychiatrists, psychologists or social workers; 55% of U.S. counties, all rural, have none at all. xxviii Even in geographic locations with available private sector psychiatrists, many are unwilling to accept insurance or government payments. Xxix XXXX That's a contributing factor to the January 2017 VA OIG Report inding: "Choice's inadequate network of providers created barriers for veterans trying to access care outside of VHA medical facilities" (p. iii). Being unable to find a local Choice provider has been a major source of frustration to our Veterans, as voiced by VHA Veteran-run Mental Health Councils and yearly Mental Health Summit participants. By contrast, VHA actively works against regional shortages with innovative programs reaching out to even the most rural Veterans.

No other healthcare system is as Veteran-centric and Veteran-sensitive as the VHA.

VHA care is Veteran-centric in many ways not found in general community settings. The VHA has hired 1100 Peer Specialists who are Veterans in successful recovery from mental health challenges and are integrated in programs as staff members providing mental health care. Peer specialists are uniquely suited to engage Veterans in ongoing care and to instill hope. Across the system, 31% of VHA employees are Veterans themselves. RAND's Ready to Serve report found that the Veteran and military cultural competency of VHA/DoD providers far outstripped that of community providers. VHA providers' cultural expertise comes not just from required trainings but also from a commitment to the mission of serving those who served and from careers in a system that is by, for and about Veterans. Finally, the VHA has created a community of healing in which Veterans in therapy groups share experiences they have not revealed to anyone else in their lives.

VHA care is superior because it is integrated, monitored and delivered in one location.

The proposed legislation segregates care of veterans, counter to VHA's integrated model that is considered optimal. The VHA also is able to achieve better quality because, as a unified system, it has superior ability to implement and monitor adherence to assessment and treatment standards. As the Commission on Care Final Report recognized: "Veterans who receive health care exclusively through VHA generally receive well-coordinated care, yet care is often highly fragmented among those combining VHA care with care secured through private health plans, Medicare, and TRICARE. This fragmentation often results in lower quality, threatens patient safety, and shifts cost among payers" (page 28). **xxxii**

The VHA is the main system of preparing our national healthcare workforce.

The VHA is involved in training 50% of all U.S. psychologists, 70% of all U.S. physicians, and 40 other healthcare professions. Significant reductions in the number of VHA attending supervisors would disrupt healthcare education nationally. Given the costs of establishing and maintaining training programs and residencies, the private sector will not be able to compensate for the loss of VHA training opportunities for the next generation of providers.

We recognize that when timely access to VHA services isn't feasible, the VHA should continue to purchase services from outside partners. Future efforts to reform the care of veterans must ensure that funding for high quality VHA mental health services be sustained and strengthened. We thank you again for this opportunity to provide input that describes the impact of allowing veterans to obtain mental health treatment with a VCP provider without any referral from the VHA.

Contacts:

Association of VA Psychologist Leaders president1@avapl.org Association of VA Social Workers president@vasocialworkers.org Veterans Healthcare Action Campaign info@vhcac.org

Notes:

_

ⁱ U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2016). *Fact Sheet: VA Mental Health Care*. Retrieved from https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/April-2016-Mental-Health-Fact-Sheet.pdf

ii Karlin, B. E., Ruzek, J. I., Chard, K. M., Eftekhari, A., Monson, C. M., Hembree, E. A., ... Foa, E. B. (2010). Dissemination of evidence-based psychological treatments for posttraumatic stress disorder in the Veterans Health Administration. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 23(6), 663–673. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20588 iii Eftekhari, A., Ruzek, J. I., Crowley, J., Rosen, C., Greenbaum, M., & Karlin, B. (2013). Effectiveness of National Implementation of Prolonged Exposure Therapy in Veterans Affairs Care. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 70(9), 949–955.

^{iv} Chard, K., Ricksecker, E., Healy, E., Karlin, B. E., & Resick, P. A. (2012). Dissemination and Experience with Cognitive Processing Therapy. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*, 49, 667–678.

^v Karlin, B. E., Walser, R. D., Yesavage, J., Zhang, A., Trockel, M., & Taylor, C. B. (2013). Effectiveness of acceptance and commitment therapy for depression: comparison among older and younger veterans. *Aging & Mental Health*, 17(5), 555–563. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2013.789002

vi Karlin, B. E., Trockel, M., Brown, G. K., Gordienko, M., Yesavage, J., & Taylor, C. B. (2015). Comparison of the effectiveness of cognitive behavioral therapy for depression among older versus younger veterans: results of a national evaluation. *The Journals of Gerontology. Series B, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 70(1), 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbt096

vii Stewart, M. O., Raffa, S. D., Steele, J. L., Miller, S. A., Clougherty, K. F., Hinrichsen, G. A., & Karlin, B. E. (2014). National dissemination of interpersonal psychotherapy for depression in veterans: therapist and patient-level outcomes. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 82(6), 1201–1206. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037410

Walser, R. D., Karlin, B. E., Trockel, M., Mazina, B., & Barr Taylor, C. (2013). Training in and implementation of Acceptance and Commitment Therapy for depression in the Veterans Health Administration: therapist and patient outcomes. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *51*(9), 555–563. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2013.05.009

ix Tanielian, T., Farris, C., Epley, C., Farmer, C. M., Robinson, E., Engel, C. C., ... Jaycox, L. H. (2014). Ready to Serve: Community-Based Provider Capacity to Deliver Culturally Competent, Quality Mental Health Care to Veterans and Their Families. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. Retrieved from http://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR806.html

^x Watkins, K. E., Smith, B., Akincigil, A., Sorbero, M. E., Paddock, S., Woodroffe, A., ... Pincus, H. A. (2015). The Quality of Medication Treatment for Mental Disorders in the Department of Veterans Affairs and in Private-

Sector Plans. *Psychiatric Services (Washington, D.C.)*, Epub. ^{xi} Barry, C. N., Bowe, T. R., & Suneja, A. (2016) An update on the quality of medication treatment for mental

disorders in the VA. *Psychiatric Services*, *67*(8), 930. xii Mechanic, D. (2014). More People Than Ever Before Are Receiving Behavioral Health Care In The United States, But Gaps And Challenges Remain. *Health Affairs*, *33*, 1416-1424.

xiii Kilbourne, A. M., Ignacio, R. V., Kim, H. M., & Blow, F. C. (2009). Data points: are VA patients with serious mental illness dying younger? *Psychiatric Services (Washington, D.C.)*, 60(5), 589.

xiv Davis, C., Kilbourne, A.M., Blow, F.C., Pierce, J.R., Winkel, B.M., Huycke, E., Langberg, R., Lyle, D., Phillips, Y., & Visnic, S. (2012). Reduced Mortality among Department of Veterans Affairs Patients with Schizophrenia or Bipolar Disorder Lost to Follow-up and Engaged in Active Outreach to Return for Care. *American Journal of Public Health* 102 Suppl 1 (March): S74–79. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2011.300502.

xv U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2016). *Fact Sheet: VA Mental Health Care*. Retrieved from https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/April-2016-Mental-Health-Fact-Sheet.pdf

xvi U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2016). *Fact Sheet: VA Mental Health Care*. Retrieved from https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/April-2016-Mental-Health-Fact-Sheet.pdf

xvii Military Sexual Trauma Support Team (2016). Military Sexual Trauma Screening and Summary of Military Sexual Trauma-Related Outpatient Care: Special Report of Operation Enduring Freedom/Operation Iraqi Freedom/Operation New Dawn Veterans, Fiscal Year 2015. Washington, DC: Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Patient Care Services, Mental Health Services.

xviii Kimerling, R., Gima, K., Smith, M. W., Street, A., & Frayne, S. (2007). The Veterans Health Administration and military sexual trauma. *American Journal of Public Health*, *97*(12), 2160-2166.

xix Schry, A. R., Hibberd, R., Wagner, H. R., Turchik, J. A., Kimbrel, N. A., Wong, M., ... & Brancu, M. (2015). Functional correlates of military sexual assault in male veterans. *Psychological Services*, *12*(4), 384-393. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ser0000053.

xx Millegan, J., Milburn, E. K., LeardMann, C. A., Street, A. E., Williams, D., Trone, D. W., & Crum-Cianflone, N. F. (2015). Recent sexual trauma and adverse health and occupational outcomes among US service women. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 28(4), 298-306. doi: 10.1002/jts.22028

xxi U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2016). *Fact Sheet: VA Mental Health Care.* Retrieved from https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/April-2016-Mental-Health-Fact-Sheet.pdf

^{xxii} Kerns, R. D., Otis, J., Rosenberg, R., & Reid, M.C. (2003) Veterans' reports of pain and associations with ratings of health, health-risk behaviors, affective distress, and use of the healthcare system. *Journal of rehabilitation research and development*, 40(5), 371-379.

xxiii Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain — United States, MMWR: Recommendations and Reports. March 18, 2016; 65(1):1-49.

xxiv Personal communication, Seal, K., February 4, 2017

xxv Dorflinger, L. M., Ruser, C., Sellinger, J., Edens, E. L., Kerns, R. D., Becker, W. C. (2014) Integrating interdisciplinary pain management into primary care: Development and implementation of a novel clinical program. *Pain Med*, *15*(12), 2046-2054. xxvi Schatman, M. E. (2012). Interdisciplinary Chronic Pain Management: International Perspectives. *Pain*:

xxvi Schatman, M. E. (2012). Interdisciplinary Chronic Pain Management: International Perspectives. *Pain Clinical Updates*, 20(7), 1–5.

xxvii The US Department of Veterans Affairs Behavioral Health Autopsy Program (BHAP) Report, December 1, 2012 - June 30, 2015. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://catalog.data.gov/dataset/behavioral-health-autopsy-programbhap

xxviii U.S. Department of Health and Human Services: SAMHSA. (2013). Report to Congress on the Nation's Substance Abuse and Mental Health Workforce Issues. Retrieved from: https://store.samhsa.gov/shin/content/PEP13-RTC-BHWORK/PEP13-RTC-BHWORK.pdf

xxix Mechanic, D. (2014). More People Than Ever Before Are Receiving Behavioral Health Care In The United States, But Gaps And Challenges Remain. *Health Affairs*, *33*, 1416-1424.

xxx Bishop, T, Press, M.J., Keyhani, S. & Pincus, H.A. (2014). Acceptance of Insurance by Psychiatrists and the Implications for Access to Mental Health Care. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 71(2), 176-181.

vxxi VA Office of Inspector General. (2017). Review of the Implementation of the Veterans Choice Program. Retrieved from https://www.va.gov/oig/pubs/VAOIG-15-04673-333.pdf

xxxii Commission on Care. (2016). Commission on Care: Final Report. Retrieved from

https://s3.amazonaws.com/sitesusa/wp-content/uploads/sites/912/2016/07/Commission-on-Care Final-Report 102217 FOR-WEB.pdf